

RULE OF LAW

Support to Conflict Prevention and Sustaining Peace in Lebanon

by Adam Day,
March 2021



I. Introduction

The scene of a long and brutal civil war (1975-1990) and multiple wars with Israel, Lebanon has more recently been hailed for its resilience, having endured the region's upheaval and seemingly absorbed the spillover effects of the Syrian civil war. This celebrated resilience – based on the country's perceived economic and financial strength and relatively stable confessional power-sharing system – has been rocked over the last decade, exposing Lebanon's structural fault lines and vulnerabilities. Indeed, the Syria crisis may be best understood as an acceleration of underlying weaknesses in the Lebanese system, many of which revolve around polarized politics and poor rule of law governance capacities.

Since the outbreak of the war in Syria in 2011, Lebanon has undergone a series of overlapping crises that have devastated its economy, strained relations amongst communities, and driven hundreds of thousands of people into vulnerability. As of late 2020, the country was host to roughly 1.5 million refugees who fled the war in Syria, causing massive strains on Lebanon's public institutions and driving up tensions with many host communities.¹ The Syria conflict also significantly impacted Lebanon's social and economic growth, exacerbating an already fragile economy and contributing to a USD 18 billion downturn in growth rate.² A stagnant economy and a paralysed Lebanese Government triggered social unrest across the country,

including widespread protests in 2019 and 2020 that turned violent, including during confrontations between politically-affiliated groups as well as with security services.³ While a new Government took power in early 2020 (only to resign months later and lapse into caretaker mode), the combination of severe outbreaks of COVID-19 and a massive explosion in Beirut on 4 August 2020 has caused further economic collapse, pushing even more of the population into vulnerability, contributing to huge inequalities in terms of access to services, and threatening to worsen the risks of further unrest. Continued calls for reform of the governance system, recurrent complaints about lack of freedom of expression and the heavy-handed response by the security services, have kept Lebanon extremely tense into 2021.⁴

This multifaceted crisis is happening within a context of deep and structural gender inequalities. Lebanon has one of the highest overall gender gaps in the world (ranking 145 out of 153 countries in the 2020 World Economic Forum *Gender Gap* report), and amongst the lowest global rates of women's labour market participation, hovering at 29 per cent for women⁵ and 76 per cent for men.⁶ Women's participation in politics is cited as some of the worst in middle-income countries (women represent only 4.6 per cent of the 128 elected officials in Parliament). Youth have also expressed strong dissatisfaction with the Government,

often leading protests and pushing for ambitious reforms. Public confidence in the State, in particular by marginalized groups but also more broadly, has been badly damaged by the 2020 Beirut explosion and the stalled efforts to take forward an investigation into those accountable for it.

Lebanon's precarious position today is also the result of a decades-long struggle to emerge from a long period of *de facto* tutelage under Syria and recurrent occupations of Lebanese territory by Israel. The 2006 Lebanon/Israel war remains fresh in the minds of many Lebanese and indeed has been a constant reference point that has allowed Hizbullah to grow into a significant political player in the country. The February 2005 assassination of Prime Minister Rafiq Hariri and 22 others in a massive bombing in downtown Beirut was but the most visible and deadly of a series of terrorist attacks that have kept political tensions high and undermined the population's trust in institutions of accountability and security across Lebanon.

This case study examines the UN's response to these crises between 2017 and 2020, focusing on several rule of law programmes the UN put in place to improve access to justice, build the capacity of municipal policing, and address critical governance shortfalls. It is guided by the central question: *How has the UN's rule of law work contributed to the conflict prevention goals of the UN, to a reduction in risk of violent conflict in Lebanon?* As such, it aims to provide an assessment of the impact of the UN, identifying good practices, inhibiting and enabling factors, and lessons for the broader UN system.

The study has five sections: (1) a background description of the risk landscape and the endemic shortfalls in State rule of law capacities; (2) an overview of the main rule of law actors in Lebanon; (3) an assessment of areas where there is evidence of the UN's impact in terms of conflict prevention; (4) an examination of the enabling and inhibiting factors for the UN's impact; and (5) lessons and recommendations for the broader UN system.

A note on scope and methodology

For the UN system, the rule of law is a principle of governance in which all persons, institutions and entities, public and private, including the State itself, are accountable to laws that are publicly promulgated, equally enforced and independently adjudicated, and which are consistent with international human rights norms and standards. It covers areas of work such as police, justice, and corrections.⁷ However, we recognize that other areas of the UN's work may also contribute to the core goals of the UN's rule of law work, including efforts to combat impunity, build accountability, advance transitional justice, limit corruption, and address conflict-related sexual violence, amongst others. This project does not adopt a strict definition of rule of law but is instead largely guided by interviews with experts in a range of field settings, asking them what they consider to be the key rule of law programmes by the UN and its partners.

Regarding the scope of these studies, it is important to highlight that this is not a comprehensive assessment of the UN's work in a given setting. It does not try to capture every rule of law programme, but instead reflects the views of experts about the most impactful, relevant, and effective rule of law interventions in the given timeframe. This expert-driven approach to cases studies is to ensure that they feed meaningful cross-cutting policy recommendations, which is the core purpose of this project.

In terms of methodology, we note that the UN's rule of law work takes place alongside the interventions of a range of actors, including national leaders, bilateral donors, INGOs, and local organizations. While it is our goal to identify evidence of the UN's impact, often the UN is a small player amongst these, supporting and coordinating rather than leading on programming. Indeed, many of the most

influential roles of the UN are normative, centred around its advocacy and public statements rather than concrete programmatic deliverables. Given these roles and the large number of other intervening factors, it can be difficult to isolate the UN's impact via its rule of law interventions. Rather than speak in direct causal terms about impact, we contextualize the UN's *contribution*, alongside the interventions of others, to the

broader goals of risk reduction.⁸ Where the precise impact is impossible to ascertain, or where the UN has not generated evidence that directly supports causal findings about impact, we rely on a broad set of expert consultations to help us identify good practice and lessons that could be applied beyond a single country context.⁹



© Peace Rally / Visible Hand

2. Conflict prevention landscape

Lebanon was described by one UN expert as “surviving in a form of stable instability,” meaning that many of the factors that have prevented large-scale conflict in the country are also those that present significant risks. For example, Lebanon’s confessional power-sharing system is the outcome of the peace agreement that ended its civil war and is widely seen as a strong hedge against intercommunal conflict. At the same time, the confessional set-asides and quotas in Lebanon’s governance system have also led to deeply engrained corruption, a lack of accountability across the political arena, and growing public dissatisfaction in the leadership of the country. Similarly, its strong interdependence with Syria, based on reciprocal arrangements for workers and trade, worked for decades to stabilize Lebanon, but were also part of the reason Lebanon became so deeply affected by the Syrian crisis. The war in Syria has accelerated many of the social, economic, and political drivers of instability, though Syria is by no means the sole cause of the risks facing the country.

Over the first six years of the Syrian conflict, more than 1.5 million Syrians fled to Lebanon (roughly one-quarter of the overall population of Lebanon) and settled in communities across the country. Lebanon had already played host to roughly 450,000 Palestinian refugees since 1948, making the country one of the highest per capita refugee recipients in the world. This influx of newly vulnerable refugees created enormous pressures on Lebanon’s already weak public

service institutions, overwhelming schools, straining infrastructure, and driving an overburdened health sector further into debt.¹⁰ Roughly three-quarters of the Syrian refugees were women and children with specific and gendered needs. Unemployment, already high before the Syrian crisis, soared, deepening longstanding inequalities and heightening tensions within many host communities.¹¹ While ostensibly maintaining an open border policy, the Lebanese Government created significant *de facto* obstacles for the Syrian refugee population in the country, including refusals to offer work permits, deportations, and periodic closures of border crossing points.¹² Refugees have been chronically unable to access basic services and have faced acute challenges in gaining access to justice institutions, also facing serious discrimination in a highly polarized climate.

Fighting from Syria spilled directly into Lebanon as well. In 2014, forces of the Syrian-based Al-Nusra Front and Islamic State temporarily held the town of Aarsal. While they were driven out by the Lebanese Armed Forces (LAF) and Hezbollah in 2017, the border area between Syria and Lebanon has remained extremely tense, with frequent reports of skirmishes and territorial incursions.¹³ While the number of deaths was relatively low from these incidents, the fighting drove tensions between Lebanese communities and extremist armed groups higher, contributing to the creation of self-defence groups in

some municipalities starting in 2014 and greater pressures on local police forces. More generally, there are credible reports of the rise of extremist elements within some communities of Lebanon during this period. These dynamics contributed to the deployment of the LAF in greater numbers along the Syria/Lebanon border and a more concerted international effort to support the State security services as part of the extension of State authority in the country.

In the face of unprecedented challenges to the country's stability, Lebanon's political institutions ground to a halt. Sectarian tensions – principally between Hizbullah and a range of Sunni groups – flared up amidst mutual accusations of participating in the Syrian war, leading to a deadlock in Government. Between 2014 and 2016, the country was without a president, while a caretaker Government was unable to take even the most basic of decisions in response to the crisis.¹⁴ While the 2016 election of President Aoun (and the 2018 legislative elections that formed part of the 2016 deal) helped to unlock the governmental paralysis, the Government still proved largely ineffective at addressing the inter-related challenges emanating from the Syria crisis and Lebanon's own downward economic slide. In 2019 and early 2020, large-scale demonstrations took place in protest against increases in taxes, high unemployment, corruption within government, and the lack of basic governance institutions across the country.¹⁵

The onset of the COVID-19 pandemic significantly worsened the already dire economic situation in Lebanon. By the end of 2020, the Lebanese

pound had lost more than two-thirds of its value on international markets, while more than half of the population was considered below the poverty line.¹⁶ With the already overburdened healthcare system stretched well beyond its limits, the most vulnerable in Lebanon faced still greater risks to their health and socioeconomic well-being.¹⁷ In March 2020, for the first time in its history, Lebanon defaulted on its sovereign debt.¹⁸

In August 2020, the Port of Beirut suffered a massive explosion that killed more than 200 people, wounded more than 6,500, and displaced roughly 300,000 residents in surrounding areas.¹⁹ Estimated costs for rebuilding from the damage were in the billions of dollars, contributing to an overall economic contraction of roughly 24 per cent.²⁰ Women were especially affected by the explosion, triggering a UN Women-led response plan in addition to the umbrella Reform, Recovery & Reconstruction Framework (3RF), no quotations.²¹ The explosion further exacerbated socioeconomic hardships for many communities, and dramatically increased levels of distrust in the Government.²² Concerns about corruption amongst the political elite, a lack of accountability, and the poor governance capacities of Lebanese institutions remained extremely high, underscoring the need for effective, large-scale support to a country that has felt on the brink of more large-scale escalation into violence.

3. Mapping of rule of law actors/processes

As in most countries, the principal rule of law actors in Lebanon are the national institutions, general security, police, judiciary, corrections, and the ministries that oversee them. The LAF also play an outsized role in rule of law provision as well, given the relatively small presence of police throughout the country. However, the Lebanese Government has been largely paralysed for the past ten years, at times completely blocked and at others simply unable to take national decisions on key issues. Moreover, experts have pointed to chronic shortcomings across many other Lebanese institutions, including poor public perceptions of the judiciary, the use of military courts to oversee civilian affairs, poor access to justice for much of the population, non-functioning anti-corruption efforts by the State, lack of parliamentary oversight of key governance functions, and an increasingly heavy-handed response to popular protests by the Lebanese security services. As a result of these shortfalls and the strong international presence in Lebanon since the post-Taef reconfiguration, bilateral donors, INGOs, the UN and other groups in advocating for governance and rule of law improvements may be more relevant and impactful than in some other contexts.

Lebanon has been the recipient of enormous amounts of bilateral aid and support during the last four years, including significant support to governance institutions. Much of

this support is channelled through the Lebanon Crisis Response Plan (LCRP) that has several programmes designed to improve access to services, support host communities, and address the governance shortfalls in Lebanon.²³ Additional significant support to the Lebanese security services has also been provided through the Rome Conference and major bilateral initiatives to support the LAF.²⁴ The top donors in this context are the US, Germany, France, the EU, the UK, Norway and Canada.²⁵ In some cases, such as the US and UK support to the LAF, this funding is provided directly to the Government.²⁶ International NGOs – in particular the American Bar Association and the Norwegian Refugee Council – have played an important role in providing advisory and capacity support to rule of law institutions as well.²⁷

International support to Lebanon ramped up significantly in the wake of the August 2020 explosion, after which donors pledged an additional USD 11 billion for reconstruction (some of which will be used for improving the governance capacities of the State and combating corruption).²⁸ The principal channel for this support has been Lebanon's 3RF, which articulates as a key priority the reform of governance institutions and better accountability.²⁹ Here, the World Bank, the EU and the UN collaborated in producing the 3RF, working with Lebanese civil society and the Government. Donor support also ramped up and reframed in

response to the COVID-19 Lebanon Emergency Appeal, launched in March 2020 that had received USD 91 million by 31 December for activities to be implemented outside the LCRP.

Of course, not all international support to Lebanon is for crisis response. For example, there was a USD 11 billion international pledging conference in April 2018, held to help Lebanon stave off the current economic collapse. International pledges were conditioned on adopting and implementing fairly minimal reforms, including many in the rule of law arena. However, experts have suggested that these initiatives, along with ongoing discussions with the International Monetary Fund, have not prompted the kind of serious reforms to the Lebanese governance system required to unlock a new relationship with the international donor community and other international financial institutions.

Within the UN system, the main actors working on rule of law issues since 2017 have been UNDP, UNHCR, UNODC, OHCHR, UN Women,³⁰ and the Resident Coordinator's Office (which is integrated into the UN's special political mission in Lebanon, UNSCOL). As a special political mission, UNSCOL plays a lead role across the UN in advocating for improved rule of law and governance reforms, including in the context of Resolution 1701, which expressly concerns Lebanon's security and stability. The peacekeeping mission, UNIFIL, also plays a role in supporting some rule of law work

in southern Lebanon. Much of the UN's work during this period has been orchestrated under the 2017-2022 Integrated Strategic Framework, the LCRP and more recently the 3RF, all of which provide broad umbrellas for cooperation by the UN. It is also worth noting that some agencies (e.g. UNHCR and UNDP) and OHCHR also maintain regional offices that cover Lebanon and the other countries in the Middle East. The Integrated Strategic Framework provides a full outline of UN actors and partners.³¹ The 1325 National Action Plan also contains some independent rule of law programming.

The Special Tribunal for Lebanon, formed by UN Security Council Resolution 1757, was created to establish accountability for the February 2005 bombing that killed Prime Minister Rafiq Hariri and 22 others. While not a UN entity per se, its work is considered integral to the international community's efforts to combat terrorism, build systems of accountability, and help to address deep public scepticism in the institutions of the State.

It is worth a specific mention of the role of women and youth in pushing popular protests during the 2019-2020 period. Though historically marginalized in politics and the broader socioeconomic landscape of Lebanon, there are signs that some women-led organizations may now be playing a more influential role in the domestic trajectory of the country.³²

4. Rule of law impact

This section assesses the extent to which the UN's rule of law interventions may have reduced the risk of escalation into widespread violence, focusing on the 2017-2020 period. It does not attempt to capture

the full range of UN programming in-county, but rather relies on the available data and a range of expert interviews to identify the most impactful and relevant work in the rule of law arena.

Access to justice

Lebanon faced significant access to justice constraints before the Syria crisis, including chronic issues related to victims of past political killings, families of the disappeared, and communities that had limited institutional capacities as a result of the power-sharing arrangements across the Government. In this context, the influx of more than one million Syrian refugees into Lebanon contributed to a significant overburdening of Lebanese institutions and highlighted the severe constraints on the ability of Syrians and other marginalized communities to access key services. More than 70 per cent of Syrians in Lebanon lack legal documentation, while the Lebanese Government has strongly resisted issuing formal residency permits or other documentation that would allow them access to justice.³³ Women refugees (which constitute more than half of the Syrian population in Lebanon) have faced particular forms of discrimination and higher hurdles in terms of accessing legal institutions across Lebanon.³⁴

It is important to note that the situation facing Syrians is indicative of a broader shortcoming in the Lebanese system. Lebanese citizens – particularly those in poorer communities – have struggled to access State justice institutions,

often relying more on informal, local mechanisms to resolve disputes.³⁵ Surveys indicate that poor access to justice has been one of the key reasons behind the growing tensions between the Lebanese host communities and Syrian refugees, which at times escalated into violence.³⁶ Syrian refugees were especially affected by security measures targeting their settlements, such as curfews and raids, with little recourse to the Lebanese justice system.³⁷ But Lebanese citizens too have faced decades of poor access to justice, a problem which has only worsened in recent years.

Women across Lebanon face serious obstacles to accessing justice processes, though the barriers differ in part based on confession. Lebanon recognizes fifteen different personal legal statuses, depending on confession (Sunni, Shia, Druze, and a variety of Christian sects).³⁸ Each of these has a separate set of courts to address issues around personal status.³⁹ Regardless of their confession, women face similar barriers in accessing justice processes, including due to lack of knowledge of their rights, limited financial means, and cultural impositions on their role in public.⁴⁰ Women also face the legal hurdle of not being able to pass nationality on

to their children, creating significant problems with accessing institutions for their families (while this issue is a longstanding one that arose from the large Palestinian population in Lebanon, it has come to affect Syrian refugees as well).

Several UN initiatives were put in place between 2017 and 2020 to help address the shortcomings in access to justice. Amongst these initiatives is the establishment of the Access to Justice Working Group, composed of UNDP, UNHCR, the Bar associations of Beirut and Tripoli, under the lead of the Ministry of Justice. According to a range of experts, the coordinated work of the UN and other actors in the access to justice space has helped to bring the key actors together in Lebanon, avoid duplication, and develop a national joint strategy on legal aid. This group's establishment was part of a USD 3.5 million UNDP-led project entitled "Enhancing Community Security and Access to Justice in Lebanon Host Communities" taken forward jointly with UNHCR and with funding from the Netherlands and Canada.⁴¹ The project has helped to build the capacities for the Lebanese State to monitor tensions and be more responsive to risks when they arise, including by increasing the access of Syrians and Lebanese to justice institutions.

While it is difficult to quantify access to justice progress, there are several indications that the UN's work has increased the ability of vulnerable groups to take advantage of legal services in many parts of Lebanon. Some of the key accomplishments in this field include:

- UNDP, UNHCR, the Ministry of Justice and the Bar associations of Tripoli and Beirut through the Access to Justice Working Group supported the development of a national strategy on legal aid and laid the foundations for a **hybrid civil legal assistance system** to be piloted through helpdesks in dozens of municipalities (offering free legal services to disadvantaged people);
- The same grouping supported the Tripoli Bar Association to set up a hotline for free

legal assistance in the COVID-19 crisis, including for SGBV survivors and migrant workers; UN Women has now joined these efforts and, with UNDP, is funding and supporting the Tripoli Bar Association to deliver legal aid services to survivors of SGBV, and to build a SGBV investigator roster in the north of the country;

- UNDP supported the Beirut Bar Association's work to help safeguard the legal rights of over 1,000 victims of the Beirut blast;
- UN Women has been working with Anti-Racism Movement and Legal Aid Worldwide (LAW) to provide legal aid services to migrant domestic workers. On 8 October 2020, with support from UN Women, LAW filed a ground-breaking case on behalf of a migrant domestic worker in Lebanon, arguing that her treatment "constituted crimes of slavery, slave trading, trafficking in persons, forced labour, deprivation of liberty and withholding personal documents, racial discrimination, gender discrimination, and torture." The case is moving through national courts;
- UN Women, with LAW, is undertaking a study on gender-based violence and crimes during Lebanon's civil war. The objective is to contribute to issues of accountability and reconciliation.

Taken together, these efforts have improved access to justice for thousands of Syrian refugees, women, and other marginalized populations of Lebanon. While they have not yet addressed the structural issues facing marginalized populations – indeed, the legal framework remains a complex and challenging one for refugees to manage – improving access to justice in the short term has the benefit of addressing issues that might escalate into greater tensions if left unaddressed.

Municipal police

Lebanon has a unique distribution of security tasks across its army, internal security, and police, with many traditional police duties conducted by the LAF (e.g. crowd control, criminal investigations, anti-trafficking). This presents a set of challenges for the UN to support improved policing, though given the growing internal tensions in Lebanon, the need for municipal policing capacities has increasingly been seen as crucial to preventing violence. In particular, as tensions between host communities and Syrian refugee settlements rose during the Syria crisis, the use of these security agencies was seen as potentially risky, given their role in imposing curfews and arrests and the risks of excessive force. In this context, UNDP and UNHCR collaborated with the Ministry of Interior and the Internal Security Forces (ISF) training academy to build up community police with training, integration of women into the police force, and increasing the police force's capacities to de-escalate. Complementing this, UNDP's tension monitoring system has helped to identify areas where additional municipal policing might be required and to build a common core of skills in community policing. UN Women is working with the ISF on issues of social norms, to include awareness-raising on gender equality and women's rights into the standard trainings of uniformed personnel.

In 2017, UNDP supported the development of standard operating procedures and a code of conduct for the municipal police. UNDP also assisted the ISF Academy with the development of a new curriculum for the municipal police, with modules on social skills that focus on conflict management, negotiation, and effective communications. Roughly 500 municipal police officers were trained by the ISF Academy, with UNDP support. UNDP also promoted stronger inclusion of women in municipal police services, with this issue enshrined as one of the five strategic components of the municipal police reform programme developed in collaboration with the Ministry of Interior.

With technical support by UNDP, the Ministry of Interior and Municipalities collected data and analysis on tensions between Syrian refugees and host communities across more than 900 municipalities in Lebanon through the Security Cells. This comprehensive set of data has informed national senior officials on risks of conflicts at the local level across the country. In 2020, the Ministry of Interior shared its security cells report with 63 entities, including ministries, Governors, Parliament and the President's office, helping to build a more common approach to community security.

OHCHR supported the development of a Code of Conduct for the LAF, which was launched in January 2019. Following the launch, the LAF Commander announced new positions of Legal Advisors in all the institution departments in charge of monitoring the dissemination of the Code of Conduct and its proper implementation. (OHCHR also supported the development and updates of Codes of Conduct for the ISF in 2012 and 2017). OHCHR also engaged with the General Security Office (GSO) on developing their Code of Conduct in 2016. In 2019 and 2020, OHCHR supported GSO with a capacity-building programme on migration and borders management targeting more than two hundred GSO personnel on the borders including the airport.

According to several experts, this work has helped the municipal police become a far more important player in reducing tensions, especially in areas hosting large Syrian populations. And these impacts have been widespread: over 200 municipalities are already implementing at least one aspect of the broader reform, and it has been disseminated to more than 550 municipalities. "Getting the municipal police and the ISF to work together on community security is the best chance to keep tensions low around Lebanon," one expert noted.



© Unsplash/ Christelle Hayek

Governance after the Beirut explosion

The August 2020 explosion in Beirut caused catastrophic damage to the city and cost hundreds of lives. The explosion, and the stalled efforts by the Lebanese State to investigate and establish accountability, have shaken public confidence and contributed to a significant risk of more widespread unrest.

In the wake of the explosion, the UN, EU and the World Bank developed the 3RF, which principally concerns reconstruction and recovery. However, in developing the plan, and in the context of widespread protests against the Government, the 3RF also includes work to strengthen the independence of the judiciary, implementation of an anti-corruption strategy (including by staffing up and funding the National Anti-Corruption Commission) and strengthening the oversight roles of some government inspection units. As laid out in the plan, Lebanon should adopt new governance models that breaks the capture by political elites of State institutions and helps to build popular trust in the Government. The plan articulates a collaborative approach, based on the inclusion of government, civil society, private sector and development partners. "Building a transparent, viable rule of law capacity in the Lebanese State is a crucial element of the 3RF," one UN expert noted, while others stressed that addressing corruption and improving public confidence in the State were important to preventing more popular unrest.⁴²

Though the initial assessment was criticized for being "gender blind," UN Women subsequently

coordinated the efforts of 46 feminist activists and women's rights organizations to issue a unified "Charter of Demands". The Charter represents signatories' concerns and demands for an immediate humanitarian assistance process that recognizes and addresses existing gender inequalities and seeks to ensure that all women and girls' needs and priorities are met and that the process is transparent and subjected to due diligence as well as clear accountability mechanisms. The Charter also advocates for the inclusion of voices and needs of all women (especially the most vulnerable groups) in the reconstruction and reform plans of Lebanon.⁴³ Since then, the representatives of this feminist civil society platform met with the donors' community in Lebanon (October 2020) and with the leadership of the UN, World Bank, and EU (November 2020) to share their concerns and demands. In addition, the members of the platform were actively engaged in the development of the 3RF recovery plan that is more inclusive of women, girls, and marginalized groups' needs in Lebanon. UN Women continues to support the formalization of this platform and to expand its mandate and focus beyond the response to the Beirut explosion.

The 3RF is still being operationalized and it is too soon to understand its impact in terms of tension reduction. However, several UN experts noted that there were good practices that could be identified in terms of leveraging major donors and international financial institutions to push through governance reforms at the national level.

Prisons

Several shortcomings in the Lebanese prison system were identified by experts as potentially affecting the risks of violence in Lebanon. Lengthy delays in trials, allegations of torture, overcrowding, and a dominant role by military (rather than civilian) justice mechanisms were pointed to as key areas needing reform. Several initiatives and programmes have been implemented to address these issues since 2017.

For example, processing prisoners in Lebanon has fallen largely to the Ministry of Interior over the past ten years, despite the clear need to build the capacity of the Ministry of Justice to take on greater responsibility in caseload management. UNODC and UNDP have jointly worked with the two ministries in this regard, and in 2016 agreement was reached with the Government to shift the principal responsibility, a key step in

improving civilian oversight of justice. In addition, a USD 7 million Dutch-funded project on Egypt and Lebanon has helped to strengthen internal management of prisons, build more rehabilitation programmes, and put in place measures to protect children and other vulnerable groups being processed by the justice system.⁴⁴

Some of UNDP's work has helped reduce overcrowding in Roumieh prison, addressing infrastructural issues that had prevented the

use of common areas for more than 3,000 prisoners. UNDP's support to women inmates has also improved rehabilitation programming for over 100 people in recent years. UN Women is currently working in Roumieh prison, providing skills training and cash for work to non-violent female offenders that are due for release in the next year to help them prepare for social integration.

Preventing violent extremism

Violent extremism in Lebanon has become a far more central issue during the Syrian conflict amidst the widespread reports that extremist elements had gained a stronger foothold in the country, though it should be stressed that Lebanon's experience with violent extremism predates the Syrian crisis.⁴⁵ Within the UN, there is a strong recognition that the prevention of violent extremism must account for underlying structural factors (deep social inequalities, alienation of some social groups, governance failures) alongside the more immediate risks emanating from the conflict.

Here, the UN has supported the Government's development of a national preventing violent extremism (PVE) strategy and National Action Plan, which was formally launched in 2018. While implementation of the plan is ongoing, there has been progress in establishing a PVE network, a monitoring and evaluation framework, an early warning system, and PVE training materials for State actors. During 2019, a series of national

consultations were held throughout Lebanon on the nine pillars of the National Strategy for PVE, including governmental entities, municipalities, civil society, private sector, universities and international organizations, with the goal of feeding insights into a National Action Plan. Within the action plan, the justice pillar received funding from the UK and had begun implementation in 2019 but was halted by the COVID-19 pandemic. However, several experts noted that the establishment of the plan itself sent a helpful message from the Government that extremism was an issue that required a national response, which helped reassure some communities that might otherwise feel a greater need to take issues into their own hands (e.g. via the creation of community defence groups).

According to UN experts in Lebanon, it is too early in this process to identify the impact of these efforts, though they are included here to indicate the priority placed on this issue, and also the risks that violent extremism poses to the country.

Accountability and justice

While much of the focus in Lebanon has been on the recent set of crises, the country is also dealing with the legacy of its long civil war, from which thousands of disappearances and killings have not been addressed via any justice process to date.⁴⁶ Addressing the past history of large-scale crimes during the civil war, however, is an important facet of building a stronger sense of accountability, and in reducing longstanding tensions amongst communities. After years of advocacy, in 2018, OHCHR

supported the development and passage of Lebanon's Law 105, which formally establishes a National Commission for the Mission and Forcibly Disappeared in Lebanon.⁴⁷ In 2020, this Commission was provided with Commissioners and has begun its work, with roughly USD 3 million of support from the UN's Peacebuilding Fund, and partnership with UNDP, OHCHR, and UN Women. While the Commission has not yet begun its formal work and faces strong criticism amongst some quarters in Lebanon, the signal

appears to be a somewhat positive one that Lebanon is taking its human rights obligations seriously, including those related to transitional justice.⁴⁸

One of the most important mechanisms to establish accountability for past crimes has been the Special Tribunal for Lebanon (STL), an independent court based in The Hague that was established by the Security Council in the wake of the 2005 assassination of Prime Minister Rafiq Hariri and 22 others. In recent years, the STL has concluded the trials for several of the alleged perpetrators of the assassination and has conducted a wide, victim-focused campaign to establish the facts behind the bombing and related acts of terrorism. While the Court has focused on the Rafiq assassination, it should be noted that the trials take place in the context of more than 80 terrorist attacks within Lebanon since the country's independence, including a spate of killings that took place during the Syria civil war.

Overall impact

Lebanon remains in an extremely fragile moment as the combination of the Syrian crisis, strong downward economic trends, COVID-19 restrictions, and the August explosion have placed enormous strains on its society. Continuing social unrest as recently as March 2021 at the time of writing indicate that the risks of broader escalation remain very real, while many of the key structural challenges (e.g. corruption, lack of access to justice, deep sociopolitical divides, and lack of political will to implement meaningful reforms) are unlikely to be resolved anytime soon.

However, as the above overview of the UN's work in-country demonstrates, some of the rule of law over the past four years does appear to have helped to mitigate the risks of instability, if indirectly. In particular, the work to improve access to justice, especially for women, and bolster the role of the municipal police appears to have alleviated some of the more acute strains at the local level, providing communities with the key rule of law capacities needed to improve access to justice and reduce the reliance on the

armed forces to provide security. While direct causal evidence is impossible to establish, several experts interviewed suggested that these improvements may have reduced the risk of greater tensions and possible violence.

It is very difficult to assess the impact of the STL, especially as many of the trials are pending, though it is worth highlighting some of its activities. It was the first court to fully establish the role of victims in terrorism-related crimes (Lebanon uses the civil law system based on witnesses rather than victims), which has meant that hundreds of people affected by the bombing have participated in the judicial process. The STL also has a robust outreach programme, which has conducted reconciliation and truth-telling work with eleven universities and sensitization campaigns with the ISF and LAF. As one senior STL member noted, one of the main accomplishments of the Court has been to generate a national conversation about accountability, "it has given some sense that the recurring terrorist attacks in the country might be addressed through something other than more violence ... though that end is far from in view."

In a volatile context involving recurrent large-scale social unrest, the work to gradually improve governance, combat corruption, and address longstanding issues of accountability also appears to have contributed to a reduction of risks, though most trends in Lebanon are quite negative at this time. Much of the impact described above has been in part due to sizeable international funding, which has flowed through both the LCRP and the 3RF, both of which have prioritized governance capacities as areas for intensive programming. As several experts pointed out, there is little evidence to support a finding that the UN has directly reduced risks of violence or escalation, though some of the more indirect influences described above do indicate that small improvements to the governance capacities, particularly at the local level, have helped.

5. Enabling and inhibiting factors

Governmental paralysis

One of the greatest challenges facing Lebanon has been the deeply divided political class governing the country, which has resulted in long periods of paralysis, an inability to effectively and inclusively respond to crises and implement meaningful reforms, and a widespread perception of corruption and lack of political will amongst the elite. In particular in the rule of law area, the Government has invested very little in institutional development (particularly in the rural parts of the country), largely leaving

issues like policing and justice to local/municipal authorities. This has meant enormous differences across Lebanon in terms of rule of law capacities, and frequently a need for the UN and its partners to take responsibility for the delivery of projects without a stable partner in government. "We never know when the Government might fall, or go into caretaker mode, or just become overwhelmed with a new crisis, which makes joint planning an extremely difficult task," one UN official noted.⁴⁹

Sectarianism

Lebanon's consociational system has resulted in a proliferation of personal status laws across its 15 recognized religious communities, including separate laws for Sunnis and Shia, as well as for Melkite Greek Catholic, Maronite, and Greek Orthodox.⁵⁰ With no formal relationship to the State, courts overseeing these different communities have

developed widely disparate levels of access, especially for women. And while a range of Bar associations have provided significant support, the fees associated with these courts have created serious barriers to poorer or otherwise marginalized community members, meaning that access to justice depends in part on religious affiliation and wealth.

Lack of legal status

The influx of Syrians prompted an enormous outpouring of hospitality amongst many Lebanese communities that have hosted more than one million refugees for nearly ten years now. Though there have been serious tensions and moments of violence, the willingness of the Lebanese to continue to host Syrians

has been remarkable. The same cannot be said of the Lebanese Government, which has refused to grant basic legal rights to Syrians, imposed erratic and onerous visa requirements on incoming people, and has restricted their right to work in-country.⁵¹ Indeed, Lebanon's failure to ratify the almost universally

accepted Refugee Convention was cited as a major inhibiting factor on the rights of Syrians in Lebanon. This combination of obstacles has meant that Syrians have faced enormous challenges in accessing justice institutions and other protections from the Lebanese State. Indeed, in many respects their status has paralleled that of Palestinian refugees that have lived for decades in Lebanon with similar

restrictions on the right to work or move freely in the country. “The single biggest problem for access to justice in Lebanon is the uncertainty over legal status of Syrians,” a UN official noted. This view should be balanced against the many other voices who have pointed to domestic governance shortfalls as the main driver of access to justice problems in Lebanon.

Underdeveloped police and judiciary

Lebanon’s security is dominated by the LAF, while the police force has received far less attention or resources.⁵² At the municipal level, this has meant that rule of law activities (e.g. community policing) have been dominated by the army, which has at times been extremely heavy-handed, and which is not well linked to civilian justice systems. The UN’s emphasis on building up the municipal

police is a reflection of the need to shift to more civilian forms of rule of law. Similarly, experts have pointed to an underdeveloped and widely distrusted judiciary as a serious challenge in helping to establish accountability and public confidence in the State, particularly in the context of popular unrest.

Socioeconomic downturn

The prolonged and acute economic crisis has not only raised tensions, but has also resulted in a decrease in the number of municipal workers in a number of areas.⁵³ With even fewer services being delivered and municipal police increasingly placed on the front lines of conflict prevention at a community level, these reductions have kept the State stretched and often unable to deliver.

This, in turn, has contributed to the large-scale social unrest (e.g. in October 2019) and the calls for greater accountability and less corruption amongst the political elite. As the economy has descended further, the risks of further unrest have grown.

6. Lessons and recommendations

Drawing from the above analysis, this section provides some broader lessons and recommendations that can be applied across the UN system.

- **Legal status matters.** The influx of Syrians in Lebanon highlighted a pervasive pre-existing problem that has plagued the country for decades: large populations of Palestinians and Syrians have a lesser legal status in-country despite their long-term presence, while poorer Lebanese have faced major access problems as well. Addressing access to justice is more than just a socioeconomic – though poverty is a strong inhibitor of access – it requires dedicated capacities to help marginalized communities overcome the legal hurdles related to their residency, right to work, and right to access State institutions.
- **National plans need local implementation.** Lebanon's governing institutions have been largely paralysed for much of the Syria crisis, leading to huge gaps between the adoption of plans and their implementation. Where the UN has appeared to achieve the most impact – such as in municipal policing – it has been through intensive engagement at the local level, helping to transform broad national commitments into tangible changes on the ground. Dedicated budgets for implementation at the local level are crucial in this regard. Where such local implementation has not been possible or has been significantly constrained – such as the national PVE strategy – plans tend to gather dust on shelves.
- **Gain leverage through conditionality.** The joint EU, World Bank, and UN 3RF plan demonstrates the value of bringing key donors together around support to Lebanon. In fact, several experts noted that the traction achieved with the national authorities (e.g. their commitments on anti-corruption and governance) were largely the result of pressures from Lebanon's major donors. "The message from the major donors has been clear," one expert noted. "The kind of international support that Lebanon has received is conditional on the authorities being much more serious about governance, anti-corruption, and improving access to State institutions."
- **Conduct gender-sensitive assessments and programmes.** Both the refugee influx and the Beirut explosion served to highlight the distinct and significant obstacles that women face in accessing justice, gaining representation in government, and benefiting from foreign assistance. A good practice from the Beirut explosion was the gender-sensitive assessment, which was then used for targeted programming.

- **Gather evidence of impact.** One of the major challenges of this study was encountering any evidence of the impact of the UN's rule of law work in Lebanon. Overwhelmingly, the UN gathered information about its activities, but very few programmes were based upon a visible theory of change to demonstrate how those activities might have an effect. This is in part because much of the UN's work is advisory and indirect, but that does not mean programmes should proceed without a sense of the impact they might have. In some areas, such as improving the capacities of the municipal police, the theory of change is fairly accessible, and the evidence of impact is more readily available. In other areas, there did not appear to be any tracking of impact at all. For example, how will the UN's PVE work contribute to a reduction in the risks posed by violent extremism, and how will the UN know it is having an impact? If the UN is to demonstrate the value of its rule of law work, it should place greater emphasis and resources on linking activities to outcomes.
- **Aim for intergenerational impact.** One of the insights from the STL experience has been the focus on young people and the hope to gradually address deeply rooted political divisions for future generations.

As one Lebanese pundit noted, “most of the leadership of Lebanon has been around since the civil war, they aren't going to change their minds, you need to change the minds of their sons and grandsons [and granddaughters].”

- **Treat crises as opportunities.** On the one hand, the UN's rule of law work in Lebanon has suffered from the compounding crises over the past years: the influx of Syrians, the rapid decline of the economy, the COVID-19 pandemic, and the August 2020 Beirut blast, all interspersed with regular social upheaval and mass protests. “There are so many crises every day that it is extremely difficult to advance any one project in partnership with the Government,” a UN official remarked. But as the above description of the 3RF highlights, with crisis comes opportunity: the UN, EU and World Bank were able to leverage the significant outpouring of international support following the Beirut explosion to build an ambitious and holistic response plan, one based on improving the governance capacities of the State and rebuilding public confidence in the justice sector in particular. The extent to which this is a sustainable source of funding, given competing priorities in the region, remains to be seen.

References

1. See, World Bank, "The Ripple Effects of the Syrian Conflict in the Mashreq Region," 17 June 2020, <https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2020/06/17/fallout-of-war-in-syria>.
2. World Bank, *Preliminary findings of the Economic and Social Impact Assessment of the Syrian Conflict on Lebanon* (Washington DC: World Bank, 2017).
3. "Scores wounded as Lebanon's anti-gov't protests turn violent," *Al Jazeera*, 19 January 2020, <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/1/19/scores-wounded-as-lebanons-anti-govt-protests-turn-violent>.
4. See, United Nations Security Council, "Implementation of Security Council resolution 1701 (2006) during the period from 21 October 2020 to 19 February 2021: Report of the Secretary-General," United Nations, 9 March 2021, S/2021/240.
5. Central Administration of Statistics and ILO, *Labour Force and Household Living Conditions Survey* (Beirut: CAS, 2019), https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---arabstates/---ro-beirut/documents/publication/wcms_732567.pdf.
6. World Economic Forum, *Global Gender Gap Report 2020* (Geneva; World Economic Forum 2019), http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_GGGR_2020.pdf.
7. Rule of law itself is defined by the UN as a "principle of governance in which all persons, institutions and entities, public and private, including the State itself, are accountable to laws that are publicly promulgated, equally enforced and independently adjudicated, and which are consistent with international human rights norms and standards." United Nations Security Council, "The rule of law and transitional justice in conflict and post-conflict societies: Report of the Secretary-General," United Nations, 23 August 2004, S/2004/616.
8. This approach of contribution rather than direct attribution is laid out in Adam Day, *Assessment Framework for Preventive Diplomacy: An Approach for UN Mediators and Policymakers* (Tokyo: United Nations University Centre for Policy Research, 2018); see also, United Nations Department of Political and Peacebuilding Affairs, *Three-Year Strategic Plan: 2020-2022* (New York: UNDP, 2020), https://dppa.un.org/sites/default/files/undppa_strategic_plan_2020-2022.pdf.
9. This is often referred to as an "adaptive" form of impact assessments, see, Ian Wadley, *Valuing Peace: Delivering and Demonstrating Mediation Results* (Geneva: HD Centre, 2017).
10. Government of Lebanon, UN Resident and Humanitarian Coordinator for Lebanon and UNDP, *Lebanon Crisis Response Plan (2017- 2021) - 2021 update* (Beirut: United Nations, 2021), <https://reliefweb.int/report/lebanon/lebanon-crisis-response-plan-2017-2021-2021-update>.
11. World Bank, *Preliminary findings of the Economic and Social Impact Assessment of the Syrian Conflict on Lebanon* (Washington DC: World Bank, 2017).
12. Anchal Kohra, "Lebanon Is Sick and Tired of Syrian Refugees," *Foreign Policy*, 31 July 2019, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/07/31/lebanon-is-sick-and-tired-of-syrian-refugees/>; International Rescue Committee, "Overview of Right to Work for Refugees: Syria Crisis Response: Lebanon & Jordan," 1 January 2016, <https://www.rescue.org/sites/default/files/document/987/policybrief2righttoworkforrefugees-syriacrisisresponsejanuary25.pdf>.
13. See, "Syrian Islamist rebels 'withdraw from Lebanese town after truce'," *BBC News*, 7 August 2014, <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-28693530>; Sulome Anderson, "ISIS Is Trying to Take Over Lebanon. This Christian Village Is on the Front Lines.," *NY Magazine*, 21 June 2015, <https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2015/06/this-lebanese-village-is-under-attack-by-isis.html>; United Nations Security Council, "Implementation of Security Council resolution 1701 (2006) during the period from 21 October 2020 to 19 February 2021: Report of the Secretary-General," United Nations, 9 March 2021, S/2021/240 (2021).
14. See, "Michel Aoun elected president of Lebanon," *Al Jazeera*, 31 October 2016, <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/10/31/michel-aoun-elected-president-of-lebanon>.
15. See, "Lebanon Protesters Found Strength in Unity, Ditched Sectarianism," Report Syndication, 27 October 2019, <https://reportsyndication.news.blog/2019/10/27/lebanon-protesters-find-strength-in-unity-ditched-sectarianism/>; United Nations Security Council, "Implementation of Security Council resolution 1701 (2006) during the period from 21 October 2020 to 19 February 2021: Report of the Secretary-General," United Nations, 9 March 2021, S/2021/240.

16. "Lebanon health workers warn of COVID 'catastrophe' as cases surge," *Al Jazeera*, 2 January 2021, <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/1/2/coronavirus-threatens-catastrophe-in-cash-strapped-lebanon>.
17. Tamara Qiblawi, "In political turmoil and economic collapse, Lebanon could now be overwhelmed by Covid-19," *CNN*, 22 September 2020, <https://www.cnn.com/2020/09/22/middleeast/lebanon-coronavirus-economy-lockdown-intl/index.html>.
18. Chloe Cornish and Tommy Stubbington, "Lebanon to default on \$1.2bn debt," *Financial Times*, 7 March 2020, <https://www.ft.com/content/951a6386-6097-11ea-a6cd-df28cc3c6a68>.
19. "A year on, Beirut blast victims still struggling to return home," *Al Jazeera*, 2 August 2021, <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/8/2/one-year-on-beirut-blast-victims-still-struggling-to-return-home>.
20. Institute of International Finance, "Lebanon: Facing A Fundamental Test," 9 August 2020, https://www.iif.com/Portals/0/Files/content/Research/08_09_20_lebanon.pdf.
21. UN Women et al., *Rapid Gender Analysis of the August 2020 Beirut Port Explosion: An Intersectional Examination* (New York: UN Women, CARE, UN ESCWA, ABAAD and UNFPA, 2020) https://www2.unwomen.org/-/media/field%20office%20arab%20states/attachments/publications/2020/10/rga%20_%20beirut%20explosion%20october%2028%202020.pdf; UN Women, "2020 Beirut Port Explosion Response Plan, 13 August 2020, [https://www2.unwomen.org/-/media/field%20office%20arab%20states/attachments/publications/2020/08/un%20women%20lebanon%202020%20beirut%20port%20explosion%20response%20plan%20\(238\).pdf?la=en&vs=2907](https://www2.unwomen.org/-/media/field%20office%20arab%20states/attachments/publications/2020/08/un%20women%20lebanon%202020%20beirut%20port%20explosion%20response%20plan%20(238).pdf?la=en&vs=2907).
22. Ranking on a 5 point scale, where 1 = "no trust at all" and 5= "complete trust." Average score was 1.2 for political parties, 1.5 for CDR, and 1.7 for municipalities. Survey not strictly representative due to its design. World Bank, *Beirut Residents' Perspectives on August 4 Blast: Findings from a needs and perception survey* (Washington DC: World Bank, 2020), <https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/899121600677984471/pdf/Beirut-Residents-Perspectives-on-August-4-Blast-Findings-from-a-Needs-and-Perception-Survey.pdf>.
23. The UN's organizational partners for the LCRP are: UN-Habitat, UNDP, UNFPA, UNHCR, UNICEF, UNIDO, UNOCHA UNOPS, UNRWA, UNWOMEN, WFP, WHO.
24. See, e.g. United Nations, "Concluding Statement of International Conference on Support to Lebanese Armed Forces in Rome," 17 June 2014, <https://www.un.org/press/en/2014/pa14.doc.htm>.
25. OCHA Financial Tracking Service, "Lebanon 2018," last accessed 8 August 2021, <https://fts.unocha.org/countries/124/summary/2018>.
26. British Embassy Beirut, "UK announces \$13 million for the Lebanese Armed Forces," 16 March 2018, <https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-announces-13-million-for-the-lebanese-armed-forces>.
27. There are obviously a wider range of actors involved, but these were highlighted by several experts as central.
28. "Donors pledge Lebanon over \$11 billion for reconstruction," *DW*, 6 April 2018, <https://www.dw.com/en/donors-pledge-lebanon-over-11-billion-for-reconstruction/a-43275558>.
29. World Bank, *Lebanon Reform, Recovery & Reconstruction Framework* (3RF) (Washington DC: World Bank, 2020), <https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/lebanon/publication/lebanon-reform-recovery-reconstruction-framework-3rf>.
30. UN Women began working on this in 2020, with a small RoL programme focused on legal aid, legal advocacy and the justice chain. It is funded through UNDP by the Dutch Government.
31. UN Resident and Humanitarian Coordinator for Lebanon, "United Nations Strategic Framework (UNSF) Lebanon 2017-2020," 4 October 2016.
32. See, Claire Wilson, Jumanah Zabaneh and Rachel Dore-Weeks, *Understanding the Role of Women and the Feminist Actors in Lebanon's 2019 Protests* (New York: UN Women, 2019), <https://arabstates.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2019/12/gendering-lebanons-2019-protests>. This point, however, is contested by other experts who suggest that the space for women in Lebanese politics has not opened significantly.
33. International Alert, "Access to justice for Syrian refugees in Lebanon," last accessed 8 August 2021, <https://www.international-alert.org/projects/access-justice-syrian-refugees-lebanon>; Institute of Law and Justice in Arab Societies, "Legal Aid and Access to Justice in Lebanon," 1 May 2018, <https://iedja.org/en/legal-aid-and-access-to-justice-in-lebanon/>.
34. UN Women, *Unpacking Gender Realities in Displacement: The status of Syrian refugee women in Lebanon* (New York: UN Women, 2018), <https://www2.unwomen.org/-/media/field%20office%20arab%20states/attachments/2018/16-days/syriacrisisimpact-lebanon-final2.pdf?la=en&vs=3545>.
35. UNDP Lebanon, "Enhancing Community Security and Access to Justice in Lebanon Host Communities," last accessed 8 August 2021, <https://www.lb.undp.org/content/lebanon/en/home/projects/EnhancingCommunitySecurityandAccessToJusticeinLebanonHostCommunities.html>.
36. Ibid.

37. UNDP, "Project Document: Enhancing Community Security and Access to Justice in Lebanese Host Communities," 10 September 2020.
38. UNDP, UN Women, UNFPA and ESCWA, *Lebanon & The Law Gender Justice & The Law* (New York: UNDP, 2018) <https://www2.unwomen.org/-/media/field%20office%20arab%20states/attachments/publications/2018/gender%20justices%20and%20the%20law%20in%20the%20arab%20region/country%20assessments/lebanon%20country%20assessment%20-%20english.pdf?la=en&vs=503>.
39. Sarah Barakat, *The Cost of Justice: Exploratory Assessment on Women's Access to Justice in Lebanon, Jordan, Egypt and Yemen* (London: Oxfam, 2018), <https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/620488/rr-womens-access-to-justice-mena-040618-en.pdf>.
40. Ibid.
41. UNDP, "Project Document: Enhancing Community Security and Access to Justice in Lebanese Host Communities," 10 September 2020.
42. Interviews, January 2021.
43. Lebanon's Feminist Civil Society Platform, "Lebanon's Feminist Civil Society Platform Commemorates the memory of the victims of the Beirut Blast," 4 August 2021, <https://arabstates.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2020/08/charter-of-demands-lebanon>.
44. UNDP, "Project Document: Enhancing Community Security and Access to Justice in Lebanese Host Communities," 10 September 2020.
45. See, e.g. Arie Kruglanski et al., *Potential for radicalization amongst Syrian refugees in Jordan and Lebanon: Risks, factors, and implications* (College Park, MD: START, 2018), https://www.start.umd.edu/pubs/START_CSTAB_PotentialforRadicalizationAmongstSyrianRefugeesJordanLebanon_July2018.pdf; Raphaël Lefèvre, *The Roots of Crisis in Northern Lebanon* (Washington DC: Carnegie Middle East Center, 2014), https://carnegieendowment.org/files/crisis_northern_lebanon.pdf.
46. Human Rights Watch, "Lebanon: Establish National Commission on Disappearances," 28 August 2015, <https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/08/28/lebanon-establish-national-commission-disappearances#>.
47. ICTJ, "A Step Closer to Uncovering the Fate of Loved Ones: Lebanon Forms a Commission for the Missing and Forcibly Disappeared," 23 June 2020, <https://www.ictj.org/news/step-closer-uncovering-fate-loved-ones-lebanon-forms-commission-missing-and-forcibly>.
48. Interviews with OHCHR, January 2021.
49. Interview, January 2021.
50. Sarah Barakat, *The Cost of Justice: Exploratory Assessment on Women's Access to Justice in Lebanon, Jordan, Egypt and Yemen* (London: Oxfam, 2018), <https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/620488/rr-womens-access-to-justice-mena-040618-en.pdf>.
51. See, e.g. Oliver Holmes, "New restrictions in Lebanon mean Syrian refugees live in fear," *Reuters*, 17 April 2015, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-lebanon-refugees/new-restrictions-in-lebanon-mean-syrian-refugees-live-in-fear-idUSKBN0N819Z20150417>; Human Rights Watch, "Events of 2018: Lebanon," *World Report 2019* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2019), <https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-chapters/lebanon#>.
52. For a good overview of the security sector in Lebanon, see, UNDP, *Security and Justice Sector Wide Assessment* (New York: UNDP, 2016) <https://www.lb.undp.org/content/dam/lebanon/docs/CrisisPreventionRecovery/Publications/Security%20and%20Justice%20Sector%20Wide%20Assessment.pdf>.
53. On the implication of the economic downturn, see, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Bachelet sounds alarm over Lebanon economic crisis, calls for urgent and unified response," 10 July 2020, <https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=26072&LangID=E>.



UNITED NATIONS
UNIVERSITY
Centre for Policy Research

United Nations University
Centre for Policy Research

cpr.unu.edu
@UNUCPR

767 Third Avenue, Suite 35B
New York, NY 10017, USA